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EDITORIAL 

There is history happening around us all the time. !
We tend to think about it as something from the more 
distant past. However, many of us who grew up in 
Dawlish during or just after the second world war 
remember a very much “different” town. It was well 
served by numerous shops. At the moment it is 
difficult for me to think of any that are still extant. 
They stretched along Old Town Street to as far as the 
disused fountain in the wall of  Brook House. On the 
opposite side was Palmer’s, the green grocer. A little 
further towards the town centre on the opposite side 
was Brawn’s sweet shop selling penny gob stoppers 
and everlasting strips to children on their way to 
school.. Then the blacksmiths where the house is now 
called “The Old Forge”. Reg Penhaligon who worked 
the forge always rode his penny farthing bicycle in the 
Dawlish carnival in my growing up. A sight which 
always impressed me as a child.On the corner leading 
up towards School hill was Lethbridge’s. Mr 
Lethbridge sold  groceries. The former corner entrance 
is now blocked up and a window has been put in. We 
could go on and on and I am sure that many will 
remember Mr Brimble’s shoe shop. Here you could 
hardly stand for boxes upon boxes of shoes. He would 
always ask you to come back later  by which time he 
would have found something suitable in your size. All 
this is totally unimaginable to the younger generations 
used to the web and buying online. The story could 

continue all along towards the end of Park road let 
alone Queen Street and along the Strand.  One of my 
early memories is buying sweets on a ration card at 
Webber’s shop along Park Road. 
I hope this jogs a few memories and perhaps someone 
would like to write a little more for another edition of 
the Newsletter.                                        Ian Thomson 



WestcottÕs Local Press, 18th November 1869 

by David Gearing 

During the recent review of the Group’s archives a 
number of individual copies of local newspapers 
dating from the 1850s to the 1970s came to light. 
This is the first of an occasional series prompted by 
items in these newspapers. 
Westcott’s Local Press – the full title was Westcott's 
Local Press, Advertiser, Arrival List and General 
Directory for Dawlish and the Neighbourhood – 
was produced weekly from about 1849 until 1899.  
It was founded by Leonard Westcott, a printer, 
stationer and bookbinder whose office was at 
number 9 in the Strand.!
In 1869 it was printed on both sides of a very large 
(100cm x 75cm) single sheet of paper which folded 
into four, making eight pages.  One whole side (4 
pages) was taken up with national and international 
news and articles of general interest, printed in five 
densely packed columns of small text, with no 
illustrations.  The other side had local content, half 
of which was taken up with advertisements for a 
mixture of local businesses and nationally available 
products.  Another three-quarters of a page each 
was occupied by a list of properties and their 
current residents and visitors, and by various 
railway timetables and a list of fares from Dawlish.  
There was only a quarter of a page of what might 
be regarded as genuine local news. !
In this issue (of 18th November 1869) two 
advertisements by local businesses caught my eye. 
Wighton’s of Queen Street claimed to offer a wide 
range of waterproof mantles and paletots.  I realise 
that ‘mantle’, as well as a responsibility that passes 

from one person to another, a mesh cover fixed round 
a gas jet, a structure around a fireplace, and a 
geological term, can also mean a sleeveless cloak.  
But ‘paletot’ is a term that has disappeared from 
general use, even from the current Concise Oxford 
English Dictionary.  However, it appears that in the 
tailoring trade it is still a recognised style of overcoat: 
Wikipedia tells me that it is a fitted French topcoat 
with peaked lapels, a flat back and no belt, often made 
of flannel or tweed.  It appeared in the mid-19th 
century and had its origins in the heavy high-buttoned 
coats worn by French sailors.  !

This illustration of a paletot is from a 1902 catalogue. 

The other advertisement was for R.Tripe, who 
described himself as a Coal, Ale and Timber 
Merchant – on the face of it a strange mix of 
products, but presumably all requiring ‘haulage’ - 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Flannel%22%20%5Co%20%22Flannel
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Tweed_(cloth)%22%20%5Co%20%22Tweed%20(cloth)


storage in a large yard and onward delivery by 
horse-drawn cart.   

There were three different types of ale on offer, 
sold by the gallon on draught, or in casks ranging 
from 4! to 36 gallons.  Many people drank beer 
because it was relatively cheap and safer than the 
water then available: the alcohol in it killed bacteria 
and other organisms that might cause illness.  (The 
average adult male wage at that time was about £1 
per week.  At Tripe’s prices six pints of the 
cheapest ale per day would have cost about 4s per 
week – and of course only the well-off would have 
been able to afford deliveries of casks.) 
In the absence of a controlled mains supply, water 
for households was by traditional free access to 
wells and streams or was controlled by private 
individuals and companies who might enjoy a local 
monopoly and charge high prices, although they 
might still supply impure water due to insanitary 
drainage practices.  Indeed, there was an outbreak 
of cholera in Dawlish in 1831, and there was 
continued concern that it would happen again until 
a mains water supply for was finally created in the 
early 1880s with the building of reservoirs at 
Mamhead, Houndspool Farm and the Burrows in 

Long Lane.  It would be interesting to know if this 
had the effect of reducing ale consumption. 

Sea Tragedy off Dawlish in 1874 

A large party of Bristolians was on a rail outing to 
the seaside in the summer of 1874 when summer 
holidays were still a fantasy for many working 
people. They were to get off at either Dawlish or 
Teignmouth. A group of young people decided to 
get off at Dawlish and some young men wanted go 
out in a boat rowed by one of the locals. The 
“Boatman”, George Payne, had borrowed the boat 
and offered them a trip for 6d a head.  Initially 
there were only the four young men, but they 
persuaded four girls to join them as the boatman 
said four passengers weren’t enough to make it pay.  
They set off on choppy seas and at first all went 
well, but on rounding the Parson and Clerk rock 
after about half an hour, they started taking in 
water. They were made aware of that by one of the 
girls who noticed that water was lapping around 
one of her boots. Payne ignored this, however, it 
was becoming dangerous. One of the lads from 
Bristol who was at the helm asked if he should 
head for shore, but Payne said “No” because of the 
surf. He later claimed that the helmsman kept the 
boat too near to the shore and also let go of it. The 
young women saw breakers coming in, they moved 
and stood up because they were afraid and the boat 
was subsequently upturned. 
The men could swim but, unfortunately, the girls 
could not. Four of the men were able to reach 
shore. However, a young man called Lovell tried to 
rescue his sweetheart, but perished along with the 
girls. Two of the girls were brought ashore, 
however, endeavours to revive them were 
unsuccessful.  
At the inquest into the tragedy an apprentice pilot 
from Teignmouth called Gilpin judged the rowing 
boat to be only large enough for five or six person 
for a trip from Dawlish to Teignmouth. He had 
been watching the scene from the shore through a 
telescope and had seen that the boat was too low in 



the water and far too near to the shore where it was 
exposed to breakers. He had rushed to the scene in 
a rowing boat together with a friend and pulled two 
of the girls from the sea. 
The verdict of the inquest was that Payne was to be 
tried for manslaughter at the Devon Assizes in 
Exeter. Here he was sentenced to six months 
custody. This was probably with hard labour. It is 
doubtful if he ever took visitors out in a boat agai  
Source: Southbristolvoice Aug.2015 
Ian Thomson!

Museum report May 2016 

Preparations are well in hand for the 2016 season. 
Displays are reorganized and cleaned – the smell of 
Brasso etc. is filtering throughout the building. 
Most of last year’s intake of stewards have agreed 
to stay with us, and we even have one or two more. 
The visit by 20 pupils from Trinity School 
Teignmouth was a great success. They all came 
dressed as evacuees, complete with gas masks etc. 
– the food rationing display really made them 
think! !
Please come to visit us. Wed.- Fri. 10.30 a.m. to 
5p.m. – last entry 4.15. !
Saturday and Sunday 2p.m. opening.!
!
M. Stuckey 

The continuing non-story of Dawlish Pier 

It was a pleasure to visit the history society in 
April to update my story about Dawlish pier ... or 
lack of! !
My talk was entitled: “Why there isn’t a pier in 
Dawlish”, but at the end of my 45 minute 
presentation I had to ask: “Why isn’t there a pier in 
Dawlish?” given the 40 years of trying. One of the 
councillors in the newly established UDC said, in 
1904, after yet another attempt was voted down: 
“The deathblow for Pier no. 3 then.” Actually, it 
was more likely to have been Pier no. 23, or even 
33, in my opinion!!
 “Something had to be done”, they all kept saying. 
A pier, a landing stage or a harbour? Or a 
combination? Beginning in 1865 and ending in 
1907 no one could decide what to build, nor who 
should pay for it. The number of meetings held, the 
amount of hot air generated and the number of 
ideas put forward, could fill a novel.!
Three actual plans still exist - the original one from 
1865, proposed by the railway company, a 
questionable private attempt in 1888, and a much-
discussed version from 1903/4 which even 
involved a local government enquiry. As we now 
know none of these succeeded.!
After my talk I invited the 40 or so in the audience 
to consider if Dawlish was better off without a 
pier, or not?  In a show of hands, 15-17 thought a 
pier would have been a good idea while about 12 
did not. About 10 people abstained. Interesting 
that, because it almost exactly reflects opinions 
through the 40 years of stalemate.!
Ian rang later to share another interesting thought: 
is Piermont Place so named because of the pier?  It 
leads to the right location and seems more than a 
coincidence. Any thoughts? Talk to Ian, or call me 
on 01837 851253. Meanwhile, thanks for the 
opportunity for me to tell my story and your 
enthusiasm for listening to it. 

Geoff Hodgkinson. 


